
Fix the fatal flaw in SCA 10
Overview

The reproductive choice rights the United States Supreme Court recognized almost
fifty years ago rely on two unwritten fundamental rights: to privacy, and liberty
interests in retaining control of one’s body. With the U.S. Supreme Court poised to
abrogate  those  rights  in  Dobbs  v.  Jackson  Women’s  Health  Organization,
Californians will retain their state constitutional rights and statutory protections for
reproductive  liberty.  Yet  those  California  constitutional  rights  rely  on  a  similar
foundation — judicial interpretations of California’s textual constitutional privacy
right.  That  leaves  the  state  constitutional  protection  for  reproductive  liberty
vulnerable  to  the  same  judicial  reinterpretation  that  federal  abortion  doctrine
currently  faces.  Thus,  a  measure  to  add  reproductive  liberty  to  California’s
constitution (as SCA 10 would) is the right idea, but it must specify the rights being
codified. Otherwise a change in California’s bench could bring a state version of
Dobbs, and we’ll be right back where we started.

Analysis

The flaw in SCA 10 — and how to fix it.

Anticipating  a  ruling  in  Dobbs  that  ends  federal  constitutional  protection  for
abortion, California’s legislature responded with a proposed California constitutional
amendment. SCA 10 will appear on the November 2022 and recommend the voters
add new Article I, section 1.1:

The state shall not deny or interfere with an individual’s reproductive freedom in
their most intimate decisions, which includes their fundamental right to choose to
have an abortion and their fundamental right to choose or refuse contraceptives.
This section is intended to further the constitutional right to privacy guaranteed by
Section 1, and the constitutional right to not be denied equal protection guaranteed
by  Section  7.  Nothing  herein  narrows  or  limits  the  right  to  privacy  or  equal
protection.

This  is  similar  to  the  Vermont  legislatively  proposed  constitutional  amendment

https://scocablog.com/fix-the-fatal-flaw-in-sca-10/
https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=202120220SCA10


(PR.5).  As the Politico California Playbook noted,  SCA 10 “is  sailing toward an
appearance on the November ballot after passing the Senate with near Democratic
unanimity.”

The primary problem is that section 1.1 creates an interpretation issue for future
courts that must consider the new section’s meaning without any supporting federal

doctrine. SCA 10 makes no reference to Griswold v. Connecticut,[1] Roe v. Wade,[2] or

Planned Parenthood v. Casey,[3] so it neither defines nor incorporates the careful
balance those decisions struck between the competing interests. Failing to reference
existing law will leave future courts with a conundrum: the voters will (we expect)
enact the amendment in November 2022, but Dobbs will have done its work months
before, so a court cannot conclude that the voters intended to reference nonexistent
federal law. That will spark renewed litigation about when the right to choose must
give way to the state’s interest in potential life.

Expressly incorporating federal law as it stands now solves that problem: Casey sets
the line at viability. All SCA 10 needs is language to this effect: “This section is
intended to protect and codify existing law as of June 1, 2022.” That incorporates the
key federal decisions and their rights-protecting framework as they exist before
Dobbs invalidates them.

True, California’s Reproductive Privacy Act (RPA) incorporates the constitutional
lines drawn in Casey, but the proposed constitutional amendment itself does not.
Under the RPA, no law may “deny or interfere with a woman’s right to choose or

obtain an abortion prior to viability of the fetus[.]”[4] Consistent with Roe and Casey,
the RPA defines viability as “a reasonable likelihood of the fetus’ sustained survival

outside the uterus without the application of extraordinary medical measures.”[5]

Even referencing the RPA in SCA 10 would be an improvement. But failing to codify
existing law in Article I, section 1.1 creates the risk that a court reviewing the new
section  could  find  it  unnecessary  to  confront  the  constitutional  interpretation
question  because  the  statutory  remedy  is  adequate.  That  leaves  the  new
constitutional  provision  a  nullity.

The fact that California already has robust protections for individual liberty and the
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right to privacy makes matters worse for SCA 10. That’s because Dobbs will remove
the federal floor on reproductive rights, and SCA 10 adds nothing new to existing
California abortion rights. For example, California only prohibits abortions after the
point of viability, except in cases where a physician makes a good-faith medical
judgement that continuing a pregnancy after the point of viability would pose a risk

to the safety or health of the mother.
[6]

 SCA 10 says nothing about either codifying or
modifying that law, which again leaves a reviewing court with the conclusion that
the new section adds nothing to existing California law.

The secondary problem is that the failure to mention existing law untethers the new
section from its legal foundation and so jeopardizes other fundamental rights that
rely  on  the  same  foundation  as  reproductive  rights.  California’s  constitutional
abortion  rights  rest  on  the  same privacy  and  liberty  analysis  that  federal  law
currently does. Abrogating the federal doctrine makes it much more likely that a
California court will revisit California’s doctrine under the state’s “cogent reasons”
standard, which requires California courts to follow federal constitutional law absent

a good reason for departure.[7] A future California court could find that California
constitutional abortion rights depend on the state’s constitutional privacy provision
in Article I, section 1 — and then lockstep California constitutional privacy to federal
constitutional  privacy,  which  does  not  support  abortion  rights.  That  would  end
California constitutional abortion rights.

Finally, a tertiary problem is that the same privacy analysis supports the rights to

engage in consensual sexual relations and to marry for same sex couples.[8] Just as
those  federal  decisions  are  at  risk  if  federal  privacy  doctrine  changes,  so  will
California decisions that rely on privacy doctrines become suspect.

Future federal decisions and laws can be even worse for California abortion
rights.

Even if SCA 10 solved those problems, future U.S. Supreme Court decisions and acts
of Congress may still limit abortion rights in California. Federal authority can do so

by  imposing  a  ceiling  on  California  law  under  the  Supremacy  Clause.[9]  As  a
sovereign state California can enshrine individual rights in its constitution. When the



federal constitution confers protection to an analogous individual right that sets a
floor, and states may always provide greater protection to those individual rights.

Federal law (at least for the next week or so) protects certain abortion rights, and
California could use its constitutional rights to privacy and liberty to also recognize
reproductive  choice  rights.  Just  so,  California  caselaw  provides  that  the  state

constitution provides greater protection for a woman’s right to choose.[10]

But federal law can also impose a ceiling and bar states from further action. It could
do  so  by  establishing  federal  constitutional  protection  for  a  fetus.  If  the  U.S.
Supreme Court reads the federal constitution to grant fetal rights before viability
outside the womb, that would create a federal law ceiling and bar states from using
any competing individual  interest  to  grant  abortion  rights  under  the  California
constitution.

The California Supreme Court has already identified and balanced those competing

interests  in  procreative  choices.[11]  Abortion  presents  a  conflict  between  the
individual’s  right  to  autonomy  and  the  state’s  interest  in  the  unborn.  Under
California law the individual’s constitutional rights outweigh the state’s interest in
the unborn. But if the U.S. Supreme Court adds a new factor — an unborn’s federal

constitutional right to life — then SCA 10 will fall.
[12]

SCA 10 is at least relatively safe from other challenges.

The proposed amendment presents some policy and litigation challenges that are
significant  but  unlikely  to  be  fatal.  For  example,  proponents  of  SCA  10  have
embraced and touted the  idea  of  California  serving as  a  sanctuary  for  women

seeking abortion care in restrictive states.[13] Critics worry about the potential for
California resources to become overburdened as people from other states come to

California to seek abortions.[14] Once Roe and Casey are overturned, the number of
women for whom the nearest abortion provider would be California could increase

by 3,000%, from about 46,000 to 1.4 million.
[15]

 That raises two concerns: how will
California pay for these services, and can other states impose liability on California



for providing them to their residents?

SB 1142 attempts to solve the funding problem by creating a state-run fund, paid for
by donations from private citizens, to pay for women traveling to the state. The bill
defines the covered “practical support” as “airfare, lodging, ground transportation,
gas money, meals, dependent childcare, doula support, and translation services, to

help a person access and obtain an abortion.”[16] Even so, many women may still be
unable  to  pay  for  their  medical  procedures,  leaving  California  to  foot  the  bill.
Governor  Gavin  Newsom addressed  that  concern  by  allocating  $125  million  of

additional  funding in  the coming fiscal  year for  abortion services.[17]  Of  course,
California’s record budget surplus this year seems unlikely to repeat next year, so
that may be a short-term solution to a longer-term issue.

On the legal issues, it seems unlikely that other states or the federal government
would have standing to sue California for providing abortion services to residents of
states that have more restrictive abortion laws. Federal lawsuits against California’s
sanctuary state policies suggest how such a lawsuit might play out. In February
2020, the U.S. Department of Justice filed a lawsuit against California and two other
states over their immigration sanctuary policies,  which generally restricted how
state and local law enforcement officers shared information with federal authorities

regarding a person’s immigration status.[18] The Department of Justice argued that
California’s  sanctuary  laws  were  unconstitutional,  superseded  by  federal
immigration laws, and obstructed the federal government’s ability to enforce federal

laws. California won the first case filed by the Department of Justice in 2018.[19]

California won a second case in the Ninth Circuit, and the Supreme Court declined

to take the case.[20]

And SB 1142 has key differences from California’s sanctuary laws that make it even
more defensible.  In the immigration context,  the “sanctuary” aspect  of  the law
relates to restrictions on state and local law enforcement sharing information with
the federal government. SB 1142 would create a state-run fund to collect donations
from private citizens to help pay for women to travel to California and fund her legal
fees to defend attacks by her home state. The federal government would struggle to
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make the same arguments against SB 1142 that it did against the sanctuary laws; for
example, assuming Dobbs simply removes the federal floor for reproductive rights,

the federal government cannot argue that SB 1142 is superseded by federal law.[21]

Other states similarly would struggle to escape pleading-stage challenges. The U.S.

Supreme Court has exclusive jurisdiction over disputes between states.[22] But it is
unlikely  that  the  Court  would  claim  jurisdiction  over  a  controversy  between
California and another state in this context; the Court has declined to hear similar
cases where states attempted to enjoin other states from creating and enforcing
their  own  laws  and  restrictions,  even  if  those  laws  would  have  interstate

ramifications.[23]

Conclusion

SCA 10 needs new language making clear that it codifies Roe, Casey, and Griswold.
Failing  that,  there  is  a  substantial  risk  that  the  new  California  constitutional
provision  will  either  be  interpreted  by  courts  to  have  no  effect,  or  that  its
underpinnings will be erased. The other policy and litigation risks can be overcome.
But absent any link to existing abortion law, SCA 10 may be nothing more than an
empty promise.
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